BOROUGH OF KETTERING

at a meeting of the Council of the Borough of Kettering held at the Municipal Offices, Bowling Green Road,  Kettering on 2nd July 2014                                                                                    
Present:

	Councillor 
Duncan Bain (Mayor)
	Councillor Ian Jelley

	        “          June Derbyshire (Deputy Mayor)
	
"
Christopher Lamb

	
“
Linda Adams
	
"
Shirley Lynch

	
“
Maurice Bayes
	
"
Mary Malin

	
"
Steve Bellamy
	
"
Ellie Manns

	
"
David Bishop
	
"
Paul Marks

	
"
Michael Brown
	
"
Alan Mills

	
"
Jonathan Bullock
	
"
Cliff Moreton

	
"
Lloyd Bunday
	
"
Russell Roberts

	
"
Mark Dearing
	
"
Jan Smith

	
"
Maggie Don
	
"
David Soans

	
"
Terry Freer
	
"
Margaret Talbot

	
"
Ruth Groome
	
" 
Michael Tebbutt

	
"
Jim Hakewill
	
"
Keli Watts

	
"
Eileen Hales, MBE
	         "
Jonathan West

	
"
Jenny Henson
	
"
Derek Zanger

	
"
David Howes
	


14.C.01
APOLOGIES


Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Michelle George and Philip Hollobone.
14.C.02
MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE COUNCIL HELD ON 23RD APRIL 2014
RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of Council held on 23rd April 2014 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Mayor subject to the following amendments:-

(i) 
Minute No. 13.C.56: The portfolio holder for Regeneration responded to the question.


(ii)
Minute No. 13.C.58: Councillor Bullock asked the question.

14.C.03
MINUTES OF THE ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING OF THE COUNCIL HELD ON 14TH MAY 2014
RESOLVED
that the minutes of the Annual General Meeting of the Council held on 14th May 2014 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Mayor.

14.C.04
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST


None.

14.C.05
MAYOR'S ANNOUNCEMENTS

· The Mayor asked any Councillor who had not responded to his invitation to the Freedom of the Borough Homecoming March on 21st July to do so as soon as possible
· The Mayor thanked Councillors who had attended his Civic Service and advised Council that over £300 had been raised for his charity
· The Mayor announced that Councillor Jonathan Bullock had been granted the Freedom of the Citiy of London in May 2014 and extended best wishes on behalf of the Council to Councillor Bullock
14.C.06
LEADER'S ANNOUNCEMENTS


The Leader announced that the Council had recently helped secure £14.5m inward investment from the government and had signed contracts for funding of the first primary school on the East Kettering development, road infrastructure and drainage. The school would be built over the next twelve months and available by the time the first houses on the development were occupied.
14.C.07
REPORT OF THE CHIEF EXECUTIVE
The Chief Executive advised Council that:-

· The Council had received the Matrix Award for Kettering Borough Training; and 
· The Council had achieved reaccreditation of the Customer Service Excellence Award.  A report would be submitted to the next meeting of the Executive Committee.

The Chief Executive presented Julia Beckett with gifts to mark her recent retirement from Kettering Borough Council and thanked her for her past eight years' service.  The Leader and Leader of the Opposition added their good wishes and the Mayor presented her with flowers on behalf of members. All members were invited to a reception in the Mayor's Parlour following conclusion of the meeting.  It was noted that over £1,100 had been raised for Cancer Research.  Members and officers were thanked for their generosity.

14.C.08
INDIVIDUAL ELECTORAL REGISTRATION (IER)

A presentation was given by the Electoral Services Manager regarding the replacement of the existing system of household registration from the summer of 2014.  Details of the changes that came into force on 10th June were outlined and an overview of the processes involved was given.


It was noted that further information would be available regarding the effect of the new registration process on existing requests for a postal vote.
14.C.09
RIGHT TO SPEAK 

Mr Peter Weston indicated he wished to exercise his right to address the Council in respect of Item 10 on the agenda. 

14.C.10
COMMUNITY GOVERNANCE REVIEW – AMENDMENTS TO CONSULTATION TIMETABLE

A report was submitted which sought retrospective approval for a change to the timetable for consultation on the Community Governance Review.  It was noted that the Terms of Reference for the Review had been adopted at the meeting of Council held on 23rd April, with a timetable running from 23rd April to 20th June.

RESOLVED   that:-


(i)
the amended consultation timetable for the Community Governance Review be noted and approved commencing from 6th June to 15th August 2014; and

(ii)
delegated authority be given to the Head of Democratic and Legal Services to make any further amendments to the timetable in the Terms of Reference where appropriate.

14.C.11
AFFORDABLE HOUSING

The Mayor referred Members to a motion that had been included on the Agenda for the meeting, but which contained an error.  The correct version was circulated at the meeting.


Debate ensued on whether or not the Motion could be accepted.  It was noted that the Motion had been correctly received by the Monitoring Officer.

The Portfolio Holder for Housing asked the Proposer and Seconder of the Motion to consider withdrawing it from the agenda and submitting it to the next meeting of Council, so that proper consideration could be given to the wording of the Motion in relation to housing strategy and policies and the housing options portfolio. 

Having consulted statutory officers and taken advice, the Mayor advised Council that he had decided to accept the corrected version of the Motion as circulated around the table. Councillor Bellamy therefore withdrew his request to defer the Motion.

(The meeting adjourned at 7.45 pm and

reconvened at 8.05 pm)

It was Proposed by Councillor Ellie Manns and Seconded by Councillor Jonathan West that:-
"There is a national shortage of social and affordable housing.  There is a growing need to meet young people's ambitions of home ownership, to enable them to remain in the borough. A Co-operative housing model can meet both of these issues. Co-operative housing schemes encourage self help, real involvement of tenants, and community responsibility.
This motion calls upon Kettering Borough Council to adopt the principles of Co-operative Housing to help resolve the shortage of real affordable housing.  We call up the Borough to form greater links and meet with Redditch Borough Council to assess their use of Co-operative Housing; and to assist and actively support the establishment of a housing co-operative within the borough."

Mr Peter Weston addressed Council under the Council's Right to Speak policy as Secretary of the Kettering Co-operative Party, indicating his support for the Motion and urging the Council to consider the model for co-operative housing adopted by Redditch Borough Council.
During debate the following points were made:-

· The Council needs to act to maintain levels of affordable housing stock and monitor private rented stock
· The Council has a good track record of delivering its promises and working in partnership with others

· There are many good models of providing affordable housing around the country

· There was a need to look at the provision of affordable housing in the A6 towns and rural areas, as well as in Kettering

· The essence of the proposal was supported as one of many ways to provide affordable housing in the Borough, but specific details of the proposal would need more time for proper consideration

Councillor Bellamy proposed as an Amendment, seconded by Councillor Lamb, that:-

"There is a national shortage of social and affordable housing. There is a growing need to meet young people's ambitions of home ownership and to enable them to remain in the Borough. Affordable housing models can meet both of these issues.  Kettering Borough Council should encourage self help, real involvement of tenants and community responsibility.

This motion calls on Kettering Borough Council to continue to adopt a variety of schemes to assist and support the increase of affordable housing within the Borough."

Debate ensued on the amendment.
It was noted that, in the past, the Borough Council had invested in all parts of the Borough, including in the rural areas which gave people the opportunity to stay in villages.  The Chair of the Planning Policy committee gave an overview of housing strategies available in relation to the provision of affordable housing, included restoring derelict properties in the private sector.

Members noted that a feasibility study was currently being carried out into the potential for the Council to provide new Council houses. It was agreed that the Council had a good track record in providing high quality social housing.  However, it was felt that it was important to have a mix of delivery and the co-operative housing model should be considered alongside other models. It was stressed that the proposal was in relation to a co-operative management model rather than 'self-build'.

Assurances were sought that all possibilities would be investigated in the provision of future affordable housing, including the co-operative model.

Councillor Manns was thanked for bringing the debate on this important issue to the Council.
Voting on the amendment:

For: 22; Against: 0; Not Voting: 11
The amendment was therefore passed and became the substantive motion.

Councillor Groome proposed and Councillor Don seconded an amendment to the substantive motion as follows:-

"There is a national shortage of social and affordable housing. There is a growing need to meet young people's ambitions of home ownership and to enable them to remain in the Borough. Affordable housing models can meet both of these issues.  Kettering Borough Council should encourage self help, real involvement of tenants and community responsibility.

This motion calls on Kettering Borough Council to look at the principles of co-operative housing, continue to adopt a variety of schemes to assist and support the increase of affordable housing within the Borough and consider the establishment of a housing co-operative in the Borough."

Voting on the amendment

For: 9; Against: 22; Not Voting 2

The Amendment therefore fell, and it was
RESOLVED
that there is a national shortage of social and affordable housing. There is a growing need to meet young people's ambitions of home ownership and to enable them to remain in the Borough. Affordable housing models can meet both of these issues. Kettering Borough Council should encourage self help, real involvement of tenants and community responsibility.


Kettering Borough Council is called on to continue to adopt a variety of schemes to assist and support the increase of affordable housing within the Borough."

QUESTIONS FROM MEMBERS
14.C.12
APPRENTICESHIP SCHEMES

Councillor Jonathan West asked the Deputy Leader the following question:-


“Could the portfolio holder please describe any assistance and list those organisations that the Council has supported or advised on Apprenticeship Schemes in the last year?”

The Deputy Leader responded as follows:-

“In the current academic year, Kettering Borough Training placed 77 new apprentices with 45 local businesses.

22 businesses were provided with a grant to enable them to employ an apprentice (with three more in the pipeline), which together will ensure 27 young people are taken on as apprentices. The AGE 16-24 Grant aims to support businesses, who would not otherwise be in a position to do so, to recruit individuals aged 16-24 into employment through the Apprenticeship programme.  The money comes from the National Apprenticeship Service, with an individual value of £1,500.
In addition to these formal approaches, the Council, through Kettering Borough Training, will offer 1-1 guidance to businesses considering taking on an apprentice, tailor support and guidance around the employer and learner, find and shortlist candidates, identify the best training provider and manage the apprenticeship in one place.
(NB: Councillor West was advised that a list of businesses the Council had supported or advised during the last year was available, but was not considered to be appropriate for the public domain.  Councillor West indicated he would be happy to be supplied with a copy on this basis.)

14.C.13
ARTICLE IN 'THE TIMES' NEWSPAPER


Councillor Jonathan Bullock asked the portfolio holder for Communications the following question:-

“What action has Councillor Brown taken, or is going to take, about the slur on Kettering in The Times newspaper on June 18th which referred to Kettering and two other market towns as "needle dumps in the car parks, beer splattered pavements and long-term unemployment among the young?”

The Portfolio Holder for Communications responded as follows:-


“Thank you for making me aware of an article regarding Kettering. If you could please forward me a copy, I shall decide what action, if any, is required.”


Councillor Bullock then made the following supplementary comment:-

“I have a copy. Councillor Brown should keep an eye on social media, too, in his role as Portfolio Holder for Communications and respond to defend Kettering's reputation.”

14.C.14
WARD ISSUES

Councillor Bullock asked the Leader of the Council the following question:-

“Would the Leader confirm if the Executive has any policy on appointing other Councillors to oversee issues in wards which happen to be represented by existing Councillors."

The Leader of the Council responded as follows:-

“No.”


Councillor Bullock asked the following supplementary question:-

"Could the Leader explain why he asked Councillor Bunday to  help and applicant with a planning issue in a ward, and not the ward councillor."


The Leader of the Council responded as follows:-


"I apologise if any offence was caused."

14.C.15
FUNDING LOCAL ORGANISATIONS

Councillor Bullock asked the Leader of the Council the following

Question:-

"Why is the Council funding, with Council-taxpayers' money,  an organisation which appears to be involoved in campaigning against UKIP?"

The Leader of the Council responded as follows:-

"This appears to be a governance matter.  Councillor Bullock is advised to provide full details in writing to the officers."
(The meeting started at 7.00 pm and ended at 9.05 pm)

Signed …………………………….
The Mayor
AI
(Council No. 1)

2.7.14


